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NOVEMBER HYBRID
 MEMBERSHIP MEETING
Tuesday, November 30th, 2021

     7:00 PM – 9:00 PM  Hybrid (ZOOM & In Person) 
Membership meeting
Doors open at 6:30pm

DWR HEADQUARTERS BUILDING
7870 Villa Park Drive Henrico County 

(DGIF Board of Directors Room)

The virtual (Zoom) meeting link listed below:
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89643211070?pwd=Rndw

a0pFYy9uVENldkR5YzJMTThwUT09

I M P O R TA N T !
2021 VAC Scale Certification

Due to the pandemic, the following is in effect for 
the upcoming year:

All scales certified in 2020 are valid through 
2021.

If you have an electronic scale, please change 
your batteries before weighing fish this year.

If you have new scales, or scales that need 
certifying (not certified in 2020) it is your 
responsibility to get your scales to a weigh 

master.

Please contact the following to arrange for your 
scales to be certified.

Larry Allen:   allenhouse75@comcast.net
Ryan Noland:   ryan.n.noland@usa.dupont.com

Danny Noland:   danny6749@aol.com

How to Join a Zoom Meeting
Email link:
 
1.  You will receive an email invitation from the 
meeting host

2.  Click on the link in the email (join via PC, 
Mac, iOS or Android)

3.  You will be directed to the meeting

November 2021

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89643211070?pwd=Rndwa0pFYy9uVENldkR5YzJMTThwUT09
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89643211070?pwd=Rndwa0pFYy9uVENldkR5YzJMTThwUT09
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PROGRAMS 

November 30th:
The speaker for the November 30th meeting will be Steve Atkinson, president of the VSSA. 

PREVIOUS PROGRAMS
The ZOOM video links from previous membership meetings are located on web page under the 

Videos tab (Speaker and Educational Videos).

UPCOMING EXPEDITIONS

Dec. 20th and 21st – Trout trip to Cedar Springs Trout farm.  You can sign up for either day 
or both, but space is limited.  Contact Frank Hart (teach2hart@aol.com) for details and to sign up.

THE VAC ANNUAL CALENDAR SALE WAS A SUCCESS!

The 2022 Virginia Wildlife Calendar Sale was a success! A big thanks to Don West for all his ef-
forts selling a total of 346 calendars this year. This is awesome topping last year’s total of 225, we 
have 4 more calendars to sell, and Don will have them at the next meeting. Special thanks to Jeff 
Doughty and everyone who purchased calendars.

REMINDER - The VAC Has a Facebook Page Now – Go Take a Look!
You can visit the VAC Facebook page for a look by clicking on: 

https://www.facebook.com/vaanglers/

VAC ANGLING RULES QUESTIONS?
Do you have a question concerning angling rules? If so, email your questions to Fred Cousins 
(cousinsf1@verizon.net). Fred will address questions during the next general membership meet-
ing
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The James River Association has released its 2021 “State of the 
James” report, and while the river holds steady with a B-minus 
grade overall, its findings on American shad are alarming, the 
report’s authors say.
The report, which is released every two years, recorded its first-
ever score of zero for a river health indicator. That zero repre-
sents that the James River’s shad population is at less than one 
percent of its benchmark value.
The James River is known as America’s “founding river” 
because it was the site of the first permanent English colony at 
Jamestown and Virginia’s first colonial capital at Williamsburg. 
And American shad have been called the nation’s “founding fish”, because the then-abundant species fed the nation’s 
founding fathers. George Washington even fished shad by the thousands on the Potomac River and sold them.
On the James in 2021, the American shad population is at an all-time low.
James River Association (JRA) CEO Bill Street announced the discouraging results on Tuesday. “It really is pretty 
dire. “American shad, are on the brink of collapse on the founding river, so it is alarming.”
JRA links the decline to a number of factors, including dams blocking river passage, water withdrawals, predation by 
invasive catfish, and lack of underwater grasses for shelter. While the population dwindles to almost nothing on the 
James, other rivers are seeing the shad population rebuilt.
Street says, “Shad are threatened in different rivers up and down the East Coast, but we are seeing shad come back 
in some rivers, like the Potomac and the Rappahannock. While they’re nowhere near historic levels, they’re increas-
ing.”
On the James, restocking efforts have been unable to gain any traction so far. ” From 1992-2017 there were signifi-
cant stocking efforts, but as you can see it didn’t work. Shortly after the fish stocking occurred, the number plum-
meted once again,” says JRA Program Director Shawn Ralston.
The river advocacy group is calling for Virginia to develop an emergency recovery plan for the fish, asking for 
$290,000 in funding. American shad form an important link in the food chain, according to the Chesapeake Bay Pro-
gram, and are a critical food source for striped bass—another Bay species in trouble.
The James River Association also finds its smallmouth bass population is down 15 percent, and the overall river’s 
health has stayed within a point or so of the last report. Street is clear in pointing out that the James “remains a river 
at risk,” saying, “We must stay vigilant to reach a healthy James River, for all it can provide to our communities.”
The 2021 State of the James report did bring some good news. Underwater grasses and oysters have both rebounded 
since 2018’s record rainfall caused die-offs. Today, the James is home to the largest self-sustaining oyster reef on the 
East Coast. 57,000 pounds of oysters were harvested in 2020, worth $9.4 million. That accounts for 1/4 of Virginia’s 
total oyster harvest, Ralston says.
The seafood industry continues to be important on the James, with seafood workers generating $14.4 million in 
2020.
Street also notes some improvements to tidal water quality, saying these successes give JRA hope. “Improvements in 
tidal water quality and oysters demonstrate that if given a chance, the James can succeed.”
They are calling for full funding on several programs, including $361 million to mitigate agricultural runoff, $160 
million in stormwater projects, and the aforementioned emergency restoration plan for American shad.
You can read the State of the James report card, with a score of 61%. The grade has remained in the B-minus range 
since 2015, but the 2021 overall score dropped one point from 2019 and two points since the recent high of 63%. 
 
-Meg Walburn Viviano

American shad from the James River. 
Photo: Virginia Institute of Marine Science.

BAY BULLETIN

JAMES RIVER REPORT FINDS ALARMING DROP IN SHAD POPULATION
November 16, 2021



Fish of the Month (October)

Freshwater (points)					     Saltwater (points)
C Phipps		    					     C Clevinger
Bass, Largemouth 8lbs 4oz 				   Seatrout, Spotted 3lbs 8oz
12 Plug 206pts						      4 Gen 233pts

Freshwater (weight)					     Saltwater (weight)
C Phipps							       C Clevinger		
Bass, Largemouth 				             Seatrout, Spotted 	
8lbs 4oz							       3lbs 8oz

FOR SCALE CERTIFICATION, PLEASE CONTACT:
Larry Allen at: (804)781-0907 (H), (804)241-3706 (C) or allenhouse75@comcast.net

Ryan Noland at: (804)658-1955 (H), (894)896-4178 (C) or ryan.n.noland@usa.dupont.com
 
Please remember to be sure your scales are in working order, the barrels are oil free, and are 
placed in a Zip-Loc type re-sealable plastic bag with your name written on the outside.
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2022 VAC Angling Rule Changes 
The Angling Rules Committee presented the new rule changes to the Board of Directors. The 
rule changes are based on input from VAC club members. The BOD has approved the rule 
changes and they will go into effect beginning with the 2022 angling year

1) Add fall fish to the freshwater basic weight table (see attached);

2) Remove striped bass (saltwater) from consideration for awards starting 12/1/21 until the 
     Angling Rules Committee deems the fishery has recovered.

3) Eliminate the J.P. Pajchak award for billfish releases.

4) Eliminate the C.V. Kinnard Angler of the Month / Angler of the Year awards; and

5) Replace the current basic weights for Gar with the attached revised basic weights. 

2022 VAC ANNUAL BANQUET

ANNUAL BANQUET TO BE HELD ON SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 5, 2022
VAC Annual Banquet will be held at:

The Place at Innsbrook 4036-C Cox Road, Glen Allen, VA 23060



Historians claim that George Washington was an avid angler.

I have no reason to doubt that assertion considering his property at the now-famous Mount 
Vernon along the banks of the Potomac River, which was almost certainly teeming with shad, 
stripers, and largemouth bass at the time.

But beyond the Potomac River, our first President probably fished some of Virginia’s other riv-
ers and streams, including a water named Passage Creek, located in northwestern Virginia in 
both Warren and Shenandoah Counties. More specifically, Passage Creek is located at the north-
ern entrance to Fort Valley which is commonly known as the “valley within the (Shenandoah) 
Valley,” formed by the tall ridges of Massanutten Mountain.

Interestingly, local legend has it that Washington surveyed this area of Virginia, including Pas-
sage Creek, for Lord Fairfax in the mid-1700s before his more heady days as commander of 
the Continental Army and becoming America’s first president. So, it is certainly possible that 
George wet a line in Passage Creek.

Even better than Washington’s likely connection to the water a couple of hundred years ago, 
today Passage Creek is a convenient fishing destination to Northern Virginia, located just a few 
miles west of Front Royal and I-66 or east of Strasburg and I-81.

Continues next page...
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Pass Some Time on Passage Creek
Passage Creek is a picturesque and productive fishing destination.

By Peter Brookes

Photos by Peter Brookes
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...continued from previous page

Of course, Passage Creek is also located in—what else?!—the George Washington National 
Forest.ording to Jason Hallacher, a DWR District Fisheries Biologist, Passage Creek is a Cat-
egory A stocking stream, which means the Department of Wildlife Resources (DWR) will give 
its waters eight trout stockings between October 1 and June 15. Indeed, by the time you read 
this, Passage Creek will already have had at least one trout stocking. (Remember to have the 
necessary fishing license…)

While it depends on availability at Virginia state hatcheries in any given year, Passage Creek 
will likely get a lot of rainbow trout in its stockings but may also get some brown trout and 
brook trout if they are available.
Passage Creek is suitable for both fly and spin anglers with long pools and pocket waters. It has 
both a “put and take” section and a “delayed harvest” section, which requires anglers to practice 
catch and release for stocked trout until June 1.

The delayed harvest section, up and downstream from the DWR’s Front Royal fish hatchery—
and a favorite of fly anglers—is currently closed. It will not open until the construction at the 
hatchery is completed, which is TBD. Look for the stocking signs along Passage Creek for an 
idea of where to cast a line.

While finding trout after June till October is very unlikely due to the summer heat in the 
Shenandoah Valley, Passage Creek still holds warm-water species such as sunfish, rock bass, 
chubs, and fallfish, according to Hallacher. It is essentially a year-round fishery.

Another bonus of a visit to northwestern Virginia and these waters is that Passage Creek runs 
through the U.S. Forestry Service’s historic Elizabeth Furnace Recreation Area.

Elizabeth Furnace provides an opportunity for hiking, picnicking, and camping before or after 
fishing the creek—and perhaps, more importantly extends fun activities to any family or friends 
who happen to be non-anglers and want to come along to the Great Outdoors. Passage Creek 
gives you not only a chance for both the novice and experienced angler to catch fish for the grill 
or a “grip and grin” hero shot, but it also provides a chance to likely tread in the footsteps of a 
legendary American president.

A visit should be on your to-do list.

Dr. Peter Brookes is a D.C. foreign policy nerd by day and an award-winning Virginia outdoor 
writer at night. Brookesoutdoors@aol.com

https://dwr.virginia.gov/wp-content/uploads/media/catchable-trout-stocking-plan.pdf
https://dwr.virginia.gov/wp-content/uploads/media/catchable-trout-stocking-plan.pdf
https://dwr.virginia.gov/
https://dwr.virginia.gov/fishing/trout-stocking-schedule/
https://dwr.virginia.gov/fishing/regulations/licenses/
https://dwr.virginia.gov/fishing/trout/delayed-harvest-waters/
https://dwr.virginia.gov/fishing/fish-stocking/state-hatcheries/front-royal-fish-cultural-station/
https://www.fs.usda.gov/recarea/gwj/recarea/?recid=73687


Robert Thomas and Jack Grabenstein
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Parks Rountry
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Clifford Phillips

Bobby Strum

Fred Murray

Bob Schepker
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David Howard

Carter Clevinger

2021 VAC Surf Fishing Team
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